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Minutes of the Suffolk County Council Meeting held on 21 May 2015 at 2.00 pm in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:
	Councillors Christopher Hudson (Chairman of the County Council), Sarah Adams, Jenny Antill, Helen Armitage, Nick Barber, Sonia Barker, Trevor Beckwith, Peter Beer, Peter Bellfield, Michael Bond, Tony Brown, Stephen Burroughes, David Busby, Lisa Chambers, Terry Clements, Kim Cook, Janet Craig, James Crossley, Mark Ereira, Mary Evans, John Field, James Finch, Jessica Fleming, Julian Flood, Sandra Gage, Peter Gardiner, Mandy Gaylard, Tony Goldson, John Goodwin, Michael Gower, Gary Green, Matthew Hicks, Beccy Hopfensperger, Christopher Hudson, David Hudson, Len Jacklin, Gordon Jones, Michael Ladd, Inga Lockington, Tim Marks, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor, Bill Mountford, Alan Murray, Graham Newman, Colin Noble, Patricia O'Brien, Penny Otton, Caroline Page, Keith Patience, Chris Punt, Bill Quinton, Andrew Reid, Brian Riley, David Ritchie, Bryony Rudkin, John Sayers, Steve Searle, Reg Silvester, Richard Smith MVO, Colin Spence, Joanna Spicer, Sarah Stamp, Jane Storey, Andrew Stringer, Julia Truelove, James Waters, Robert Whiting and David Wood.


Thought for the Day
Council received a thought for the day from The Venerable Ian Morgan, Archdeacon of Suffolk.
Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman highlighted a number of engagements that he had attended on behalf of the Council and thanked those who had hosted the events.
Death of Matthew Percy - The Chairman referred to the death of Matthew Percy on 20 April.  Matthew had stood as a Labour candidate and was one of the youngest candidates in the country.  He had been a member of the UK Youth Parliament and attended the previous meeting of the Council to ask a question. Matthew had been a serving member on Kesgrave Town Council and at 21 was one of the youngest councillors in Suffolk.  
[People present stood in a minute’s silence as a mark of respect.]
Haverhill Cangle By-election results - The Chairman was pleased to welcome Councillor Tim Marks back to the Chamber following the County Council by election on 7 May for the Haverhill Cangle Division. 
[Members of the Council and officers present applauded Councillor Marks’ appointment]
Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents (RoSPA) Silver Award for Occupational Health and Safety – The Chairman offered his congratulations to Paul Butcher and his team for enabling the Council to receive recognition in the form of a Silver Award in Occupational Health and Safety from RoSPA.  
Senior Staff Leaving – The Chairman reported that Andrew Guttridge, Assistant Director Highways and Transport,  would be leaving Suffolk County Council on the 31 May after over 25 years’ service. Andrew had joined the Highways team as a Group Manager for Maintenance in 1990 and had served in several Highways and Transport roles. Appointed as Assistant Director in 2006 Andrew was one of the Council’s longest standing senior managers. Councillors joined the Chairman in thanking Andrew for his professional service to the Council and wish him well for the future. 
[Members of the Council and officers present applauded the officer achievements.]
Presentation to SSAFA
The Chairman presented Lieutenant Colonel Tony Chibnall, Branch Chairman of SSAFA, with a cheque for £12,190.20 which had been raised in aid of the Chairman’s charity during his term in office.
Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Kathy Bole, Peter Byatt, Derek Hackett, Richard Kemp, Bert Poole, and Bryony Rudkin.  Councillor Rudkin joined the meeting prior to Agenda item 10.
Declarations of Interest and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interest or dispensations.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting
Guy McGregor pointed out a factual error in the unconfirmed minutes at Agenda item 6.  In relation to page 14, the last sentence in the penultimate paragraph should refer to the support Suffolk had given publicly, and not EDF as written.
Council accepted this correction and confirmed the minutes of the Council meeting held on 19 March as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.
Public Questions
In accordance with Rule 28.2 of the Council’s Rules of Procedure (Part 2 of the Constitution), the Chairman reported that no public questions had been received.  
Election of Chairman of the Council
The Chairman of the Council stood to address the Council.  He thanked everyone for their support during his year of office and stated how much he had enjoyed meeting people for different cultures and different parts of the county, all of whom wanted Suffolk to be the best place to live.  He referred to the role of Chairman as a great honour and paid tribute to the Chief Executive, Deborah Cadman, the Chairman and Lord Lieutenant’s Assistant, Valerie Hill, and to the Vice Chairman, Councillor Jane Storey, for their support for this testing role in terms of time management and time keeping.  He concluded by giving his best wishes to the future Chairman and Vice-Chairman. 
Councillor Lisa Chambers proposed Councillor Jane Storey as Chairman for the municipal year 2015-16.  She commended Jane for her tireless and cheerful approach and referred to her experience as Cabinet Member for Resource Management, as Deputy Leader and for her personal commitment as a corporate parent.  
Councillor James Finch seconded the nomination. There were no other nominations.  
Council agreed the proposal by general affirmation. Councillor Jane Storey received the Chairman’s Badge of Office from the past Chairman and Councillor Storey then presented Councillor Christopher Hudson with the Past Chairman’s pin.  
Councillor Jane Storey read aloud and signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and took the Chair for the remainder of the meeting.
The Chairman announced that she had chosen two charities for the forthcoming municipal year: The Addington Fund and Suffolk Accident and Rescue Service SARS.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Decision: Council agreed Councillor Jane Storey as Chairman of the County Council for the Municipal Year 2015/16. 
Reason for Decision: Council supported the nomination.
Alternative options: None were considered.
Declarations of interest: None were declared.
Dispensations: None were granted.
Election of Vice Chairman
Councillor Joanna Spicer proposed Councillor Colin Spence as the Vice-Chairman of the County Council for the municipal year 2015/16.  Councillor Andrew Reid seconded the nomination.  There were no other nominations.    
Council agreed the proposal by general affirmation. Councillor Colin Spence then received the Vice-Chairman’s Badge of Office from the Chairman.  
Councillor Spence then read aloud and signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
Decision: Council agreed that Councillor Colin Spence be elected as Vice-Chairman of the County Council for the Municipal Year 2015/2016.  
Reason for Decision: Council supported the nomination.
Alternative options: None were considered.
Declarations of interest: None were declared.
Dispensations: None were granted.


Election of Leader of the Council
Councillor Tony Goldson proposed and Councillor Christopher Hudson seconded the nomination of Councillor Colin Noble as Leader of the Council.  There were no other nominations.  
On a vote being taken 37 Councillors voted for and 31 councillors voted against.
Decision: Council agreed that Councillor Colin Noble be elected as Leader of the County Council until the Annual Meeting in 2017. 
Reason for Decision: The majority of councillors present and voting supported the nomination.
Alternative options: None were considered.
Declarations of interest: None were declared.
Dispensations: None were granted.
Executive Statement
The Leader of the Council, Councillor Colin Noble, gave an address to the Council.  He congratulated Councillor Storey and Spence on their appointment and thanked Councillor Mark Bee for leading the Council through a difficult time, for championing better broadband in Suffolk and for his hard work and diligence over the last four years.
In his speech, the Leader referred to the need for Suffolk to be open to change and what he regarded as exciting times for local government in terms of devolution of the whole of the public sector.  He considered that councillors should take pride in serving the communities that elect them and would look at how councillors can have a stronger voice and be more effective in their localities.
As Leader of the Council, Councillor Colin Noble announced his Cabinet:
Councillor Christopher Hudson – Deputy Leader and Cabinet member for Ipswich.
Councillor Lisa Chambers – Cabinet Member for Education and Skills
Councillor Gordon Jones – Cabinet Member for Children’s Services 
Councillor Sarah Stamp – Cabinet Member for Communities
Councillor Tony Goldson – Cabinet Member for Health
Councillor Rebekah Hopfensperger – Cabinet Member for Adult Care
Councillor James Finch – Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport
Councillor Matthew Hicks – Cabinet Member for Environment and Public Protection
Councillor Richard Smith – Cabinet Member for Finance

The Leader emphasised devolution across the public sector as a way of achieving savings, and referred to the success of Suffolk libraries which cost 30% less than under County Council control and all remaining open by changing the delivery.  He was keen to protect public services and listen to communities and announced that meetings would be webcast from the chamber and the Council would be more accountable, use social media and he gave a commitment to go out to meet people every other Saturday to understand what they value and ensure that the Council listens and reflects that. 

Councillor Sandy Martin, Leader of the Labour Group reflected on his key messages to the Leader in 2013, these being: education, investing in the future and the school improvement programme; travel – reintroduction of concessionary fares for young people to get to education, training and voluntary work, unemployment – investing in economic growth and properly aid employment; privatisation  and divestment - concern for loss of accountability and risk of failure to deliver and loss of well trained and motivated staff; and  care – concern about the effect of the most vulnerable.  He referred to motions that had been brought to the Chamber by his group but voted down.  He emphasised that his Group believed in the power of democratically accountability of public services and advocated people working together to achieve things that they cannot do alone.

Councillor Bill Mountford, Leader of the UKIP Group, thanked the outgoing Leader for taking the Council forward and for helping all members to engage in decision making. He expressed his hope that Councillor Noble would engage with the UKIP Group, not just as an opposition group, but as participants in decision making.  He also cautioned against cuts which were disproportionate in their effect on the most vulnerable people and warned that there may need to be a time when the Council would have to stand up to government to represent Suffolk people. He offered his support Councillor Noble’s proposal to meet go out to meet local people.

Councillor David Wood, Leader of the Liberal Democrat and Independent Group, congratulated the Leader on his appointment and made reference to the seemingly divided Conservative Group. He recognised the Council’s achievements in relation to superfast broadband, the roll out of Sunday bus services but considered these to be overshadowed by school improvements being too slow.  He supported the Making Every Intervention Count strategy, and stressed the need for appropriate resources to provide investment in for children’s education and the reduction of deprivation. He also referred to the need to address problems in care for the elderly and highways maintenance.

Councillor Mark Ereira, Leader of the Green and Independent Group, congratulated the Leader, but referred to the vote of 37 to 31 supporting the Leader’s nomination. Councillor Ereira referred to the fact that the Council was committed to saving money, but the Leader had just announced increasing the size of Cabinet by two people adding to council tax spend.  He urged the Leader to bring creating greenest county back up the agenda, recognised that the ‘Our Place’ initiative was working well for local communities, and advocated better and more scrutiny and more member involvement beyond Cabinet, referring to the skills and abilities of councillors which were not being brought into the political process.


Appointment of Committees and Chairmen

At Agenda item 12 the Council received a report by the Chief Executive on Appointment of Committees and Chairmen together with a paper tabled at the meeting indicating the membership and Chairmen of the committees.

Decision: Members agreed, by general consent:
a) The number of seats on committees as indicated in Appendices 1 and 2 of the report at Agenda item 12; and
b) The appointment of Chairmen to those committees as included in Appendix 3 that was tabled at the meeting.
Reason for Decision: The Council is required to comply with statutory requirements governing the allocation of committee seats.
Alternative options: None were considered.
Declarations of interest: None were declared.
Dispensations: None were granted.
Programme of Meetings June 2015 to May 2017
At Agenda item 13 the Council received a report by the Director of Resource Management on the programme of Council, Cabinet and committee meetings from June 2015 to May 2017.  The report included proposed revisions to the programme of meetings from June 2015 to May 2016 agreed by Council on 30 May 2014. 
Decision:  The Council agreed, by general consent, the programme of meetings from June 2015 to May 2017 as set out in Appendix 1 to the report.
Reason for Decision:  Approval of the programme is required to enable effective forward planning and management of the Council’s business.
Alternative options:  None were considered.
Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were granted.
Appointment to Outside Bodies
At Agenda item 14, Council received a report by the Chief Executive on Appointments to Outside Bodies which provided an update on the appointment of councillors to outside bodies and partnerships.
Decision: Council agreed, by general consent, to confirm the appointment of councillors to the bodies listed in Appendix 1 of the report in accordance with the procedures set out in paragraphs 7 and 8 of the report.
Reason for Decision: Appointments are made to support the ongoing business of the body concerned and to contribute to the achievement of the Council’s policy and service delivery priorities and objectives.
Alternative options: None were considered.
Declarations of interest: None were declared.
Dispensations: None were granted.
Attendance at Meetings – Authority to exempt (Councillor Peter Byatt)
Council received a report at Agenda item 15 from Deborah Cadman, the Chief Executive, seeking the approval of the Council to extend the exemption of Councillor Peter Byatt from attending any meetings of the Council and its Committees, Sub-Committees, Panels, Working parties and Outside Bodies due to his continued ill-health and resultant inability to attend currently.
Decision: Council agreed, by general consent, to authorise the non-attendance of Councillor Peter Byatt at any meeting arising under paragraph 1 of the report until 31 December 2015 or until Councillor Byatt is well enough to do so, whichever is the earlier.
Reason for Decision: Councillor Byatt was suffering ill health and currently unable to undertake his responsibilities as a County Councillor. The duration of the illness at the time was unknown, but would continue for the foreseeable future. 
Alternative options: None were considered.
Declarations of interest: None were declared.
Dispensations: None were granted.
Cabinet Member Reports and Questions
The Council received the reports by each Cabinet Member at Agenda item 16.  The following Councillors had submitted their question in writing to the Monitoring Officer prior to the 10.00 a.m. deadline two working days before the date of the Council meeting.  Councillors were only allowed to ask one question during that period, but they were entitled to one supplementary question arising directly out of the original question or reply. 
Question 1 to the Cabinet Member for Education and Skills from Councillor Penny Otton  
“A letter of complaint has been sent to the Council regarding Pakefield High School building portacabins on the car park without consulting the local residents.  How long will these portacabins be in place without any communication with those local residents?”
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers
“I can confirm that the temporary classrooms set up at Pakefield High School are in accordance with the 2014 Planning Approval. The units nearest the boundary were reduced from two storey to one storey and are thus less intrusive on the school’s neighbours. These temporary classrooms will be in place until the permanent buildings are open in September 2016.
As part of the planning process, local residents have the opportunity to make their views known, and these are taken into account by the relevant planning committees when making their decisions. I can confirm that the CYP directorate has not received any complaints about the portacabins.
We understand that some small timber buildings that have been erected on the hard play area by the school are not part of the County Council’s building programme, and the Council has no responsibility or involvement with those buildings.”
Supplementary Question from Councillor Penny Otton
“I have knowledge that a letter of complaint was sent and that I would like to hear from either yourself or the Chief Executive whether that has been acknowledged.  Thank you.”
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers
“If I may talk to you outside of the Chamber about that letter because the search that I asked officers to do, we had not had a letter that had been logged and registered into the CYP Directorate.  If it has gone into another Directorate I will need to investigate that matter.  So I am happy to talk to you after the meeting.”
Question 2 to the Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning from Councillor Sandra Gage  
“As usual today’s Cabinet Member Reports provide an update on the key projects they have responsibility for; so, Councillor Finch, can you explain why there is no mention or update of progress in his report, of Travel Ipswich?”
Answer from Councillor James Finch
“As you probably know the report to Council is not intended to be the mechanism for routine updates on transport projects.  No significant works have taken place on Travel Ipswich since the completion, on time, of the work on Norwich Road, Chevallier Street, Valley Road junction. The remaining significant works are those on Woodbridge Road at Major’s Corner, Mulberry Corner and up to the junction on Argyle Street.  These are being planned for later in the Summer and further information will be supplied in a resumption of Travel Ipswich specific communications in the next few weeks.  This will also provide an update on progress with configuring the urban traffic management control system.  Councillor Gage, you will already be aware that there are other works planned in and around Ipswich including major improvements to Queens Street and Princes Street, the Rail Station forecourt area and to improve road capacity in the area of Nacton Road and Ransomes Europark.  These are not part of the Travel Ipswich project and separate communication arrangements will be made but again I do not expect Cabinet Members’ reports to Council to be the mechanism for reporting routine updates.”
Supplementary question from Sandra Gage
“I do accept that it is not the purpose of these reports to provide routine updates however, as I have checked we have had no information as Ipswich Councillors for some considerable time on where we are with schemes within Travel Ipswich.  So, if I may, given that Travel Ipswich has caused us considerable disruption for all who live and work in Ipswich and it is by my estimation two years late, over budget and has not achieved the improvements that we were promised in the original proposal, what do you propose to do to ensure that it is completed and does deliver what it intended to and, may I add, give us sufficient information as and when we should be expecting to receive it?”


Answer from Councillor James Finch
“I have every confidence that the project that you have in Ipswich will be completed but I do not have the details in front of me now and I will give you a written reply once I have spoken to the officers.”

Question 3 to the Cabinet Member for Health and Adult Care from Councillor Sandy Martin
“On 1st April, the model for the allocation of payments for Short Term Accommodation Based Support Services, Floating Support and Community Support was changed.  Can the Cabinet member tell us how many individual customers were being supported on April 1st at each level of support?”
Answer from Councillor Tony Goldson
“The most recent snapshot of the total number of customers receiving HRS support is 1,915.  890 Customers are receiving support in the short term accommodation base services and 1,025 customers are receiving floating support across Suffolk.  You asked the question about the number of customers at each level of support. There were previously 4 levels and these categories were used to define the level of need for customers and information is no longer recorded in this way thus enabling providers to offer a more personalised and flexible approach to support and individuals’ needs.”
Supplementary Question from Councillor Sandy Martin
“Will you be looking at that number of overall customers to reduce over the coming 2 years as the eligibility criteria become ever more stringent and as the providers become unable to deliver this type of accommodation or do you envisage the number increasing as a more acceptable and more affordable alternative to residential and nursing care?”
Answer from Councillor Tony Goldson
“The ACS savings plan has identified the need to deliver at least £2million of savings from the housing related support budget by April 2015.  The savings target presented to Scrutiny in November 2013 as part of the pre-decision scrutiny of the budget plan for 2014/15.  It was again part of the ACS savings target presented to the Cabinet as part of the budget paper in January 2014 and subsequently approved by full Council in February 2014.”

Question 4 to the Cabinet Member for Education and Skills from Councillor Sonia Barker
“Following this week’s Ofsted report which said the County Council’s school-to-school support has “no cohesive overarching strategy”, what specific measures will the Cabinet Member be taking to fix this and at the same time repair the damage caused by the Council’s “strained relationships with many school leaders?” 
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers
“We recognise the need to increase the level of ‘school to school’ support within the county. Ensuring that strong schools provide support to those that are causing concern is central to the work we have undertaken in creating the Learning Partnership. In February of this year, the Director for Children and Young People consulted with all Suffolk head teachers about the next steps in the development of cohesive strategy for system-led improvement.  Schools have expressed a clear view about the direction of travel, and a final strategy will be shared with all schools after half term based on the feedback from school leaders. 
We will also press ahead in increasing the number of teaching schools in the county, and there are additional applications pending with the Department for Education. Teaching schools have a vital role to play in providing ‘school to school’ support and we are working closely with all the teaching schools.
Managing the Council’s relationship with school leaders is equally important, and we do not underestimate the task. Not least because in my role as champion for all children and young people, I need to continue to challenge where there is underperformance and where some schools are limiting the life chances of children. I do recognise that we need to build relationships with school leaders and with this in mind, staff within the CYP directorate are working with a number of school leaders to consider how communication and relationships can be enhanced. Support is also being provided by the communications team to ensure that a consistent approach is taken. Additionally, the new structure for the Education and Learning Service has new roles built in to improve communications with schools and governors.”
Supplementary Question from Councillor Sonia Barker
“You talk about the direction of travel but Ofsted in their report seem to be suggesting that you don’t know the destination, where you are going or the estimated time of arrival.  Can the Portfolio Holder confirm that she is still committed to the target of 65% of pupils gaining 5 A to C GCSEs including English and Maths by summer 2017 as the target she was working towards?”
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers
“Councillor Barker, I think you will find, the Ofsted Report actually praised the Raising the Bar strategies that we have in place and are very supportive of our direction of travel.  In term of the targets laid down in the Raising the Bar document, I am absolutely committed to those.  I am committed to those, but exceeding those targets.  I will not rest until every school in this County is ‘good’ or ‘outstanding’ and I will not rest until every child has a ‘good’ or ‘outstanding’ teacher in front of them.”




The meeting closed at 3.48 p.m.

Chairman
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